

CSULB ACADEMIC SENATE MEETING 8
Minutes

March 12, 2009, 2:00 p.m.

Towner Auditorium - PSY 150

1. CALL TO ORDER
The meeting was called to order at 2:03 pm

2. APPROVAL:
Academic Senate Agenda for March 12, 2009 

The agenda was moved, seconded and passed.
3. APPROVAL:
2008-09 Academic Senate Minutes of February 26, 2009        

The minutes of the last meeting were moved, second and passed.
4. REPORTS OF STANDING COMMITTEES AND COUNCILS

4.1 Executive Committee

4.11 Announcements 



Senator Torabzadeh reported that several engineering students had received awards for their work. The College of Engineering students, faculty, and Dean received 6 awards from the Orange County Engineering Council (OCEC) on February 20 at the OCEC Awards Banquet as part of the celebration of the Engineers Week. Three students: David Pearce, Tigran Akopian of Mechanical Engineering and Christopher Bostwick of Aerospace Engineering received the Outstanding Engineering Student Award. Two student projects: The CSULB Rocket Project and the Flying Wing SAE Aero Design Project received the Outstanding Engineering Student Project Award. These 2 teams involved more than 25 students and several faculty (headed by Drs. Eric Besnard and Hamid Hefazi) from different engineering disciplines. The College of Engineering Dean, Dr. Forouzan Golshani, received the Distinguished Engineering Educator Award in recognition of his major contributions to engineering education. Overall, CSULB received 6 out of 14 academic related awards among candidates from UCI,UCLA,USC, CSU Fullerton. Additionally, several CSULB alumni were among the recipients of other engineering awards. Details of the awards can be found on the OCEC Website at www.ocec.org. The Orange County Engineering Council (www.Ocec.org) is an umbrella organization covering more than 60 engineering and scientific professional and honorary societies in the Orange County area. 

Senator Hood, speaking as a member of the WASC Steering Committee, thanked the campus community for its cooperation in the reaccreditation process. He reported that the exit interview went very well and the WASC visitors were especially impressed by the spirit of community at CSULB.
4.12 CFA Report – CFA President Teri Yamada

CFA President Yamada reported that the CFA was continuing its efforts to prevent further budget cuts. She presented a timeline of the budget process.  She pointed out that right now we have a virtual reality budget. Nothing will be finalized until the May 19th election. The May Revise will be delayed until June. 

She discussed the “trigger” issue whereby we may face additional cuts if the California’s share of the stimulus falls below a certain level.  There is some flexibility on how that amount is calculated. State Treasurer Bill Lockyer has not yet made a decision on this issue and is looking for feedback from public.  Members of the campus community were encouraged to visit the Treasurer’s web site and send an email expressing their views. 

CFA President Yamada reported that the Alliance for the CSU has produced its first You Tube message. 

She urged members of the campus community to read the fine print on all the initiatives on the May ballot. Proposition 1a is already the subject of lawsuits because of misleading wording. The CFA is against Propositions 1A and 1B. 
Proposition 1C allows borrowing from the Lottery fund. This action could decrease our share of lottery funds. The CFA is still investigating this proposition and has not yet decided whether to support or oppose it.
She announced that there was a Leadership event on March 19th in the Karl Anatol Center. Assemblyman Tony Mendoza, President Alexander and Statewide CFA President Lillian Taiz were scheduled to speak.
The CFA is continuing its outreach to local Parent Teacher Associations (PTA). So far 50 PTAs have been contacted, but none have responded.
Lobbying efforts directed at Orange County members of the State Legislature are continuing. Contacts are being made with local political groups including Progressive Women of North Orange County.

Senator Potter asked if there have been any student outreach efforts. CFA President Yamada responded in the affirmative.
She reported that work continues on measures to provide a dependable funding stream for Higher Education in California apart from the General Fund. The CFA is lobbying in Washington for first time.  The CFA is also looking at faculty workload issues.  She reminded faculty that this was the first year of PPI. She asked the campus community to be sure to r.s.v.p. to invitations to the Diversity forum on April 24th.
4.2 Nominating Committee –Chair  Antonella Sciortino

Senator Sciortino, Chair of the Nominating Committee, moved the following nominations:

General Education Governing Committee (GEGC)

George Hart, English, CLA
(Spring 2009 Replacement for College of Liberal Arts representative)

Steve Fleck, RGRLL, CLA
(Spring 2009 Replacement for College of Liberal Arts representative)
The nominations were seconded. There were no nominations from the floor. The nominations were approved without dissent.
4.2.1 Nominations for ASCSU Senator

Chair Soni asked Vice-Chair Torabzadeh to take over the conduct of the meeting for the next item.  Senator Sciortino moved the nomination of Praveen Soni for System-wide Academic Senator. The motion was seconded. There were no nominations from the floor. The nomination was approved without dissent.
4.3
Councils 

4.31 Status of Policy Statements Before the Academic Senate (Consent Calendar )
There were no items on the Consent Calendar.
5. REPORT OF SPECIAL COMMITTEES

6.
SPECIAL ORDERS
6.1 Report of the President—TIME CERTAIN (2:15 pm)

President Alexander expressed his hope that construction of the new Science building would soon resume. He and Dean Kingsford are working towards that goal.
The President joined Senator Hood in thanking the campus community for its participation in the WASC accreditation process. As mentioned, the visitors did not find the impersonal large urban campus they might have expected. He also thanked the campus community for its support of the annual President’s Forum on Human Rights. He said asked for  suggestions for next year’s theme.

The President reported that there was no further clarification on the budget situation at this time.

On a more positive note, the President reported that there was a new dialogue in Washington on education. There have been increases in funding for Pell Grants, Perkins Loans, and Work Study.  The Vice-Chancellor of the CSU, Jeffrey Bleich, is on temporary assignment at the White House advising on educational matters.
Senator Chavez expressed student support for direct lending.

In response to a question on the possibility of furloughs, such as are occurring in Utah, the President responded that he couldn’t say anything definite until after the May 19th election and until we know what the impact of the stimulus package will be.
Senator Torabzadeh pointed out that there were indirect sources of revenue for universities in the stimulus plan. The Interim Associate Vice President for Research & External Support, Jim Till, reported that his office was pursuing these funds very aggressively.

6.2 Report of the Provost: SCAC Process, Faculty Hiring, etc.

The Provost reported to the Senate on the new process for the awarding of assigned time.

Decentralized RSCA Workload Reassignment Program (WRP) 

· Annual CSU Allocation to CSULB ($210K in 08-09) is inadequate.

· $1M+ was added by Academic Affairs to the centralized SCAC program in each of the past two years
· The current centralized SCAC review program has become cumbersome and labor intensive.   
RSCA Workload Reassignment Program 

· Beginning with the application process to the colleges in Fall 2009:

· Funds will be provided annually to the colleges to maintain the historical levels of assigned time based on college five-year averages of assigned time  (161 total).

· The RSCA workload reassignments will be for two years.      

· Future funding above this baseline will be allocated based on college FTEF.

· College SCAC committees & the Deans will take ownership of the RSCA-WRP Process       
The Provost emphasized the importance for students of supporting faculty research. It enriches the instructional experience for the student if the faculty member is actively pursuing research.
The Provost also thanked the campus for its participation in the accreditation process and expressed her satisfaction with the positive outcome. 

She reported that departments are seeing a very high caliber of candidates in current searches. We are continuing to be fiscally careful, but the University will benefit in the long run if we continue to hire when other institutions are not. Searches with weak pools are being cancelled.  The diversity demonstrated in the hiring pools is also very encouraging.
She reported the combining of positions from the Foundation and the Office of University Research.  This change should promote greater efficiency in support of University Research.
In response to a question from Senator Colburn, the Provost clarified that the RSCA program only covered assigned time. Summer stipends and mini-grants will continue to be administered through the University SCAC process for the time being.
In response to a question from Senator Lee, Provost Gould clarified that assignments would be for 1 course off for 2 years with a progress report due at the end of  the first year. There would be an off-year cycle if funding allows. 

Senator Del Casino urged the introduction of off-year cycles since otherwise newly hired faculty may be ineligible simply because of the year they were hired.  Provost Gould believed that concern could be addressed at the college level.  Senator Torabzadeh added that the long-term goal was to balance the award cycles. 

Senator Forrest expressed her appreciation to the Provost for her work on this issue. She also asked what had happened to the SCAC policy that FPPC was developing. Senator Colburn, Chair of the FPPC, responded that the policy was still in development.
Chair Soni informed that Senate that the report of an ad hoc task force for SCAC had been endorsed by the Senate and sent to the FPPC four years ago.

Provost Gould informed the Senate that Juan Benitez has been appointed Executive Director of the Center for Community Engagement. The University will promote the work of this Center which focuses on more than just internships. The University will encourage even more partnerships with Long Beach.
7 UNFINISHED BUSINESS
7.1 Endorsement of FACT non-binding resolution on Clicker Standardization (AS-785-08/AS)---SECOND READING
No amendments to the resolution were proposed.   The Resolution was moved, seconded and passed without dissent.
7.2 Revision of Graduation Writing Assessment Requirement Policy (AS-761-08/CEPC)---SECOND READING
Senator O’Connor, on behalf of the Executive Committee, made a procedural motion.  He moved to consider the Alternative GWAR Policy drafted by Boak Ferris as a substitute document. The Senate should review the document which came from the CEPC first and perfect it. The Senate would then review and perfect the alternative document. Finally the Senate would then vote to approve a finalized draft.
Senator Johnson, the Parliamentarian, clarified that once both documents had been perfected there would then be a vote on the original motion to substitute. That vote would not be a vote to approve the document. A further vote would be needed to approve.
In response to a question from Senator Colburn, Chair Soni confirmed that the substitution referred to the documents from Section II. In response to a question concerning the status of the motion on the floor,  Senator Johnson responded that the new motion takes precedent if the Chair so rules and the Senate raises no objection.
Senator O’Connor stated that his goal to making the procedural motion was to avoid confusion. In response to a question from Senator Schurer, Chair Soni clarified that the CEPC version would be reviewed first and then the alternative document.
Senator Hood added that a procedural motion sets aside a previous motion and determines how the Senate will proceed on a given question. 
Senator Torabzadeh seconded Senator O’Connor’s procedural motion. The motion was carried without dissent.
Senator Del Casino moved to table discussion of the item until the Senators could be provided with hard copies of both documents.
Senator Caron objected. He stated the opinion that the Senate had had plenty of time to review both documents. To table further discussion would be “just giving people more time not to read the document.”
Chair Soni stated that tabling the discussion till the next meeting would allow for people to submit substantive amendments in writing. 

In response to a question, Senator Johnson stated that the motion to substitute is the primary motion. Any proposed amendments would be amendments to an amendment, and current rules do not allow for amendments to an amendment to be further amended.
Senator Caron expressed concern that this limitation would hamstring discussion.
Chair Soni expressed the view that this could be worked around.
Senator Francis suggested that the Senate vote to allow amendments to amendments for this time only.  

Chair Soni advised that the current motion to table discussion would need to be determined first. 

Senator Del Casino spoke in support of his motion.
The question was called. The motion to table discussion until the next Senate meeting was passed.
After a discussion involving Professor Ferris and Senator Johnson, it was determined that the Senate would be provided with hard copies of unmarked, annotated versions of both documents.
Senator Colburn proposed to move the agenda. The motion was seconded and passed.
7.3 Revision of Graduation Writing Assessment Requirement Committee Charge (AS-770-08/CEPC)---SECOND READING
The item was moved, seconded and received its First Reading. It was decided to table further discussion until after the GWAR policy had passed.
7.4 Revision of Writing Proficiency Examination Development Committee Charge (AS-769-08/CEPC)---SECOND READING
The item was moved, seconded and received its First Reading. It was decided to table further discussion until after the GWAR policy had passed.
7.5 Revision of Policy PS 79-08,Coordination of Multi-Section and Sequential Courses (AS-771-08/CEPC)---SECOND READING
In response to a question from Senator Schürer, Senator Brazier, Vice-Chair of the CEPC, stated that the policy does apply to every multi-sectional courses not just GE courses.
Senator Schürer moved to insert “with same content” after “more than one instructor” in the first paragraph of the document. He explained that there are courses with the same course number that do not have the same content and require different reading lists. The motion to amend was seconded by Senator Del Casino.
Senator Brazier deemed the amendment to be substantive and therefore unfriendly. It was the intent of policy to provide guidelines.

David Huckaby, Chair of the CEPC,  asked how one would define “content”.  He supported the amendments. He felt it provided clarification
Senator Burke opposed the policy as a whole. It felt that it was a department matter. The policy would restrict academic freedom and the instructor’s right to choose whatever books they felt were appropriate for the course.
Senator Lindsay stated that the goal of the policy was to try to coordinate similar classes. 

Senator Schürer expressed the view that SCOs already address this issue.  In his view, the document didn’t add anything of value. Senator Vollendorf agreed. In her view, the policy resembled an unfunded mandate and provided another layer of bureaucracy when checks and balances were already in place.

Senator Clippinger pointed out the difficulty of standardizing Dance classes.
Senator Francis spoke in support of the amendment. He said it was common in his department (Geological Sciences) for certain courses to have the same number, but have very individual content.
Senator Torabzadeh observed that this was also the case in many Engineering courses.
The question was called on the motion to amend.
The vote was 29 ayes and 16 nays. The amendment passed.
Senator Hood moved to move the agenda to item 8.1
8 NEW BUSINESS
8.1 Revision to the CEPC Charge (AS-772-08/CEPC)---FIRST READING

The item was moved, seconded and received its first reading. The floor was yielded to David Huckaby, Chair of the CEPC, who spoke to it. He stated that changes will make the charge reflect what the Council actually does.

8.2 Revision of Policy PS04-08, Maximum Student Load (AS-787-08/CEPC)---FIRST READING

The item was moved, seconded and received its first reading. The floor was yielded to David Huckaby, Chair of the CEPC, who spoke to it. He stated that the changes would make the policy more workable.
In response to a question by Senator Klink, Chair Huckaby stated that the revised policy dealt with criteria for exceptions. It clarified the procedure for granting exceptions and changed whose permission was required to make exceptions.
Senator Chavez asked if the changes were made in response to a mandate from the Chancellors’ office. Senator Lindsay responded that this was not the case.
8.3 Revision to Policy Statement 99-16, Grade Appeals Procedure (AS-784-08/CEPC)---FIRST READING

The item was moved, seconded and received its first reading. The floor was yielded to David Huckaby, Chair of the CEPC, who spoke to it.  This revised policy made several changes in response to complaints. The revised policy clarified the interpretation of the documents and the grade appeals procedure.
Senator Vollendorf, Chair of the Grade Appeal Committee, expressed her strong support for the revised policy. In her view it was much cleaner than the old policy and was less confusing. 

Senator Johnson stated that many times students cannot get feedback on why they got the assigned final grade they got. Often they can’t get their exams back. 

Senator Hood observed that if an instructor failed to produce an copy of an examination in a grade appeal proceeding, the lack of evidence could be evidence in such a case. 

9.
ADJOURNMENT

The meeting was adjourned at 3:50 pm.










